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    1. Bringing Out the Dead

**A/N: Hey y'all! This is an idea that has been floating around in my
head for quite some time. For those of you who are familiar with my
work, you know I love history. Therefore, I wanted to create a
character to explore history with. Thus, Artemis was born.
Enjoy!**

* * *

><p>The number displayed on her phone screen was an area code from
Virginia. In her mind, Artemis went through the list of those she had
been in contact with recently, trying to figure out who would be
calling her from Virginia. She came up with none. Sighing, she
pressed the accept button and held the phone up to her
ear.<p>

"Hello," she greeted, the English word sliding off her tongue. It had
not taken her long to master the intricacies of an American accent,
and she prided herself on her ability to keep speaking as if she was
a native.

"Hi there, this is Damon Salvatore, looking for the lovely Artemis,"
a man's voice said on the other end of the line.

"Flattery will get you nowhere, Mr. Salvatore," Artemis replied,
rising from her chair and walking towards the window. "How can I help
you?"

"Remember when you told me a century ago that you would owe me a



favor?" Damon asked. Artemis froze. "I am calling in that
favor."

Artemis sighed. "What do you need?" she asked quietly, fearing what
Damon could possibly ask her to do.

"I remember that when we ran together back in the 1890s, you were
quite the muscle," Damon mused. "I'm in a bit of a situation where I
could use some backup. My brother's off the rails, so I had to make a
deal with some old vampire, but I don't entirely trust said
vampire."

"So you want me as back up," Artemis finished.

"Exactly," Damon replied. "How quickly can you get to Mystic Falls,
Virginia?"

Artemis smiled. "Fortunately for you, I'm staying in a town on the
Shenandoah River," she said. "I should be there in time for
dinner."

"Perfect," Damon responded. "Because we're meeting said vampire for
dinner tonight."

With that, the line went dead and Artemis dropped her phone on the
table, burying her face in her hands and groaning loudly. She hated
owing people things, and hated being in debt. Unfortunately for her,
it had been hard being an unmarried woman for most of her life, and
she had incurred more debt than anything else. The only time that she
had been in the clear was when she had been with him, her former
husband, but of course, he was long gone.

She packed her things quickly. After all, there was not much for her
to pack. A few pairs of jeans, a couple of t-shirts, and a few other
essentials were pretty much all she had to her name, apart from a few
items that she treasured greatly, like the necklace her former
husband had had made for her in the 1500s. Artemis had adored it, and
believed that it rivalled the gifts that King Henry VIII gave his
mistress, Katherine Howard.

There was a knock on the door to the room, and Artemis turned to see
Emma standing at the door. Emma was the daughter of Allison, an older
witch who had been kind enough to offer Artemis a place to stay. With
almost no money to her name, Artemis had to rely on the kindness of
witches across the globe. So far, she had been lucky to find some
good ones.

Emma, like her mother, was a witch. She had recently graduated from
the University of Virginia, and was staying at home until she was
able to find a job. "Are you leaving?" Emma asked.

Artemis nodded. "An old friend of mine called asking for help, so I'm
heading over to Mystic Falls," Artemis replied. "I don't know when or
if I'll be back, so I'm just taking all of my stuff with me."

Emma smiled sadly. "I'm going to miss you," she said softly. "You've
been here my whole life. It's going to be weird not hearing stories
of your life, or having you correct everything I say if it's
historically inaccurate."



"Don't worry, I'll be back," Artemis promised. "I just don't know
when. Maybe when I come back, you'll be grown, with children of your
own. Then, I can be the cool aunt all over again."

They went back and forth for a few minutes more, before Artemis
hauled her luggage down the stairs and threw it in the back of the
crappy little car that she owned. It was only a few hours to Mystic
Falls. The drive itself didn't seem too bad, but what was waiting for
her when she got there made her stomach churn.

* * *

><p>Stefan was not in a good mood. That was a massive understatement,
naturally. He did not want to sit through some dinner with Klaus and
Elijah later that evening. He was pissed at his brother for
undaggering an Original without consulting him first. Where did Damon
get off on being in charge? This whole thing was Stefan's project,
after all. It was his way at getting back at Klaus.<p>

There was a knock on the door, but Stefan refused to get up from the
couch he was sitting on. He turned his head to see Damon open the
door, and hug whomever was just outside. When Damon stepped aside to
reveal who was in the doorway, Stefan's jaw dropped.

The woman was beautiful. Her hair was long and the color of honey,
and her eyes were the same color as clouds on a stormy day. There was
a serious expression on her face, like she was here for business and
business only.

"Stefan, this is Artemis, Artemis, this is Stefan," Damon said,
pointing between the two of them as way of introduction.

The woman, Artemis, nodded her head silently in greeting.

Stefan recovered from his initial shock and stood. "Who is she,
Damon?" he asked his brother, not taking his eyes off of the
woman.

"Well, I don't trust you, I don't trust Elijah, and I certainly don't
trust Klaus," Damon said, ticking the list off on his fingers. "But,
I do trust Artemis. She's my muscle for the evening in case anyone
tries to do anything stupid, me included."

Stefan scoffed. "Muscle?" he asked, arching an eyebrow. Sure, the
girl was about Damon's height, but that didn't mean that she was
strong.

To prove that she was useless, Stefan charged at her, using all of
his speed and strength. Instead of plowing over her, however, he
found himself flipped over her shoulder and pinned to the ground. The
movement had been much faster than Stefan was expecting. He looked up
at the smirk on the woman's face, a look of surprise on his
own.

Damon knelt down next to his brother's head, with a smile on his own
face. "Yeah, muscle," he replied.

* * *

><p>"Niklaus, our guests have arrived," the man announced. "And it



seems that one of them has brought a plus one."<p>

Just outside the door, the two Salvatore brothers stood side-by-side,
smiling. Artemis stood just behind them, a neutral expression on her
face. She had donned the soft leather jacket that she had worn for
decades, hoping that it made her appear tougher.

"This is Artemis," Damon said, gesturing towards her. "She's an old
friend, just stopping by for a visit. It would have been rude to make
her eat all alone."

Elijah nodded slowly. "A pleasure to meet you, Miss," he replied. "My
name is Elijah, Elijah Mikealson."

"Artemis, just Artemis," she replied, struggling to keep her
expression neutral.

In truth, she had heard the name Elijah Mikealson before, but they
had never met. Her former husband had told her once about his family,
about how he had felt that they had cut him out of a secret pact that
they had made. Elijah, and Niklaus, were two of the names that he had
mentioned. What if her former husband was here? She suddenly felt
much more nervous.

"Damon, Stefan," a blonde man, presumably Niklaus, greeted the
brothers. "Elijah tells me you seek an audience." His head tilted
when he set his eyes upon Artemis. "And you've brought
dessert."

Artemis tilted her head to the side as well, crossing her arms and
shifting her weight to her left leg. "You put your fangs anywhere
near me and you can kiss them goodbye," she said in a low, dangerous
tone.

Klaus simply laughed the threat off. "Very bold," he said. "All of
you, very bold. Let's discuss the terms of our agreement like
civilized men, shall we?"

Stefan looked amused.

"It's better to indulge him," Elijah told them as he passed.

"I didn't come here to eat, Klaus," Stefan stated, taking a few steps
forward. "In fact, I didn't want to come here at all, but I was told
I had to, because you would hear us out."

A smug smile appeared on Klaus's lips. "Hm. Well, we can sit and eat,
or I can reach down your throats, and pull out your insides," he
threatened casually, moving to sit down at the far side of the table.
"Choice is yours."

"Sit," Artemis said from behind the brothers, causing them to turn
and look at her. When they did not move, she gestured towards one of
the chairs. Stefan, remembering what she had done to him earlier,
smiled tightly and sat down.

"Please, take my seat, Miss," Elijah said as the Salvatore brothers
sat.

Artemis shook her head. "I am not part of this discussion, so it



would be improper of me to sit at the table," she replied. "Besides,
I prefer to stand."

Elijah flashed her an awkward smile as he sat. The group then began
to make small talk over dinner. It gave Artemis time to take in the
room around her. There were three exits in the room, one in each
wall, and a fireplace on the fourth. If things started to go beyond
what she believed that she could handle, she needed an exit strategy.
Her kind was rare, and survival was key.

Her attention came back to the scene in front of her when she heard
the phrase "one more word about Elena, and this dinner is over." It
had come from Stefan's mouth. she was pretty sure. He was one of the
ones that Damon had asked her to keep an eye on.

"You know what, probably best just to keep Elena in the 'do not
discuss' pile," Damon replied, taking a long sip of his wine. This
intrigued Artemis. Who was this Elena girl? What was her
story?

"You're probably right," Klaus admitted. "It's just the allure of the
Petrova doppelganger is still so strong," he added, dropping his
silverware. "What do you say, brother? Should we tell them about
Tatia?"

Tatia. That was a name that Artemis had heard before. It was one of
the doppelgangers that was widely discussed in the supernatural
world. The line had decended from a woman named Amara, not that
anyone would actually remember that. It had been a big deal when
Qetsiyah had turned her into the anchor for the other side. She had
never personally met either woman, but still knew the stories. If
this was true, then the doppelganger of Silas would not be far
away.

"Now why should we discuss matters long since resolved?" Elijah
responded to his brother, throwing his napkin down. Artemis felt the
muscles in her body tense. This was a threat.

"Well, given their shared affection for both Elena and Katerina, I
think our guests might be curious to learn about the originator of
the Petrova line," Klaus stated.

Now Artemis was simply confused. Did they really think that this
woman, Tatia, was the originator of the line of
doppelgangers?

"Well, we're not going anywhere, Elijah," Damon said. "Please, do
tell."

Artemis listened in rapt attention as Elijah and Klaus told a story
of love and loss. She wondered if it was choice, or simply
coincidence, that led to the use of one of Amara's doppelgangers in a
spell for immortality.

"So why don't we move this evening along and discuss the terms of
this proposal?" Elijah asked as the women cleared the table.

"Well, it's very simple," Damon replied, almost instantly. "Klaus
gets his coffin back. In exchange, he, and the Original extended
family, leave Mystic Falls forever. Me, Stefan, and Elena live



happily ever after, no grudges." Damon raised a glass to the
proposition as all three men looked to Klaus.

"Deal sounds fair, brother," Elijah added.

"I don't think you understand," Klaus retorted. "I can't do that
because Elena's doppelganer blood ensures that I will always have
more hybrids to fight those who oppose me. I will never leave her
behind."

_First of all_, Artemis thought. _If you weren't acting like such an
ass, then you probably wouldn't have that many people trying to kill
you. Secondly, a hybrid of what? A witch and a vampire?_

Klaus leaned forward and engaged in a short staring contest with
Stefan before rising to his feet, glass of wine in hand. "Let's say I
do leave her here, under your protection," he continued. "What then?
How long before one of you turns her into a vampire? Or worse, how
long before she dies caught between your feuding? You see, each one
of you truly believes that you're the one that can protect her, and
that is simply a delusion. Gentlemen, the worst thing for Elena
Gilbert is the two of you."

A smile came across Damon's face, while Stefan's face remained
neutral. Neither one of them believed Klaus, or appeared to listen to
the points that he made. As much as Artemis did not like Klaus, just
simply going off some of the stories that she had heard, he was
right. Based on what she had seen in the past, love triangles almost
always ended up with someone dead. Or undead. Either way, it wasn't
very pretty at all. Of course, modern times were much less dangerous,
but with vampires and humans, there were almost no favorable
outcomes.

"I'm going to get some air," Damon said, trying to brush off the
truths that Klaus had just dropped on him. "Artie, keep an eye on my
Stefan," he added as he walked out of the room.

"Let me deal with this," Elijah said to his brother before rising as
well and following Damon out of the room.

"Come, sit," Klaus said to Artemis, gesturing to the empty chair.
"Tell me how you've enjoyed the evening."

She sat slowly. "To be honest, I prefer the company of Norse vampires
over all others," she said.

"What do you mean, Norse vampires?" Klaus asked, a confused
expression coming over his face.

"Well, it's because your family, the originators, were Norse,"
Artemis replied. "Various vampire species have sprung up over the
millennia. There's Italian vampires, Romanian vampires, American
vampiresâ€¦ It all depends on where they were made."

Klaus smiled. "You'll have to tell me more about it some other time,
love," he replied. "All this talk has made me thirsty. What do you
say, Stefan? Can I interest you in a little after-dinner drink?"

He summoned one of the women over and brushed her hair to the side
before sinking his fangs into her neck. Artemis cringed as she



listened to the sound of flesh breaking, followed by the awful
sucking sound. It was nicer than some other vampire species, she
supposed, but it still made her skin crawl. She simply began to pick
at his fingernails, and ignored the comments that he made about the
woman after he unceremoniously dropped her to the ground.

"Well, I guess the only reason you agreed to this evening, Klaus, is
to drive a wedge between me and my brother," Stefan said, rising from
his seat. Artemis froze in hers, her eyes moving back and forth
between the two men. She could practically smell their aggression and
mutual dislike for one another.

"Oh, no, you're doing that well enough on your own," Klaus countered
quickly. "Because of Elena, you're going to lose your bother, and
you'll only have yourself to blame." He smiled.

"What do you say, Klaus?" Damon asked, suddenly returning the the
room with Elijah right behind him. "It's time for you to put
something on the table. We've made our offer, now you
counter."

"Okay," Klaus said, wiping the remaining blood from his lips and
taking a seat in the chair Elijah once occupied, directly across from
Artemis and the Salvatore brothers. "I offer Elena's future
happiness. You see, what she needs right now is to be rid of you lot,
and to fall in love with a human, maybe that nice football player,
you know, the blonde one." He turned back to look at his brother for
confirmation.

"Matt Donovan? Really?" Damon said. It sounded as though he was
trying to brush the football player off to the side.

"Yeah, why not?" Klaus replied. "They'll marry, live a long and
fruitful life, and pop out a perfect family."

"And continue the Petrova bloodline," Stefan finished. "Every few
hundred years, you'll have a new doppelganger to drain, and never run
out of hybrids. Right, Klaus?"

Artemis looked between them in disbelief. Who were they to decide
this girl's fate?

"Consider it a small return on my investment in her well-being,"
Klaus replied. "See, after you hand me back the coffin, I'll ensure
her safety for the rest of her natural life. You know it's what's
best for her. So, what do you say, Stefan? Do we have a deal?"

Klaus rose to his feet, and both men began walking towards each
other. Artemis could feel the muscles in her legs coil, preparing
herself to intervene if necessary. She watched as they grasped hands,
and heard as Stefan told him that there was no deal. It was as though
Artemis could predict Klaus's actions before they happened. In an
instant, she had wedged herself between the two men and placed her
hands firmly enough on their chests to shove them backwards and away
from the fire.

"You don't want to do this," she told them quietly.

"Oh, I think I do, love," Klaus said, rising to his feet before
Stefan could even stand. He rushed forward, brandishing a table



knife, and attempted to stab Artemis through the heart. But Artemis
was quicker. They engaged in a brief hand-to-hand struggle, each one
attempting to figure out the weakness of their opponent in the split
seconds they fought.

Klaus figured out her weakness first. She felt the table knife pierce
her through the back, puncturing one of her lungs and brush her
heart. She fell to her knees, her lungs struggling to take in breath,
before she fell forward on her face, watching her skin quickly turn
grey as the darkness of her temporary death consumed her.

* * *

><p>There was silence for a moment as all four men looked at the
woman lying on the ground, a grey tone rapidly flooding her skin. It
did not take long for Klaus to recover, Attacking Stefan and holding
his hand over the fire, demanding that Damon retrieve the
coffin.<p>

Damon could still barely process what had happened to Artemis when he
agreed to get the coffin.

"I'm sorry about your friend," Elijah said as they exited the room.
"A necessary casualty, I'm afraid."

"She'll be fine," Damon replied. "I just need to get her out of here.
I've saved her life once before, I'll save it again."

"She's not human, I can tell from the rapid change of color in her
skin," Elijah mused. "What could she possibly be?"

Damon sighed. "Something rare, something endangered, and something
that would be really pissed off if I told you what she was," he
responded. "The only reason she told me was because she needed me to
save her life."

They arranged to two daggers on the plate, as the other three
Originals all silently drank from their blood bags, giving Damon a
strange look.

"Shall we return?" Elijah asked. Damon simply gestured in response,
and followed the older vampire out. He watched as Rebekah and the two
other brothers attacked Klaus. "You're free to go, and take your
friend with you," Elijah stated, not bothering to look at Damon or
Stefan. "This is family business."

Damon gently picked Artemis up, cradling her to his chest to hide her
identity from the newcomers. The only one who gave him a second
glance was Kol, who looked at the woman in his arms with great
curiosity.

    2. Dangerous Liaisons

When Artemis awoke, she found herself lying on the couch in the
living room of the Salvatore Boarding House, a blanket draped over
her body. She sat up slowly, her hands applying pressure to the spot
in her chest where the knife had almost gone through.

"Morning, sleepyhead," Damon said, sweeping into the room. He



suddenly appeared beside her, kneeling down and offering her Aspirin
and a glass of water. "How are you feeling?"

"I've been better," she mumbled, taking the Aspirin and downing them
with the glass of water. "It's been taking me longer and longer to
come back from injuries like that."

"When's the last time you fed?" Damon asked, concern flashing across
his eyes.

She gave him an exasperated sigh. "I've taken care of myself for a
long time, Damon, longer than you've been alive," she said. "I'm
fine."

Damon shrugged. "Just trying to be a concerned friend, that's all,"
he responded, raising his hands defensively. "Stefan and I are going
over to talk to Elena. Are you okay here by yourself?"

Her only response was to raise one of her eyebrows. Damon smiled,
rose to his feet, and mumbled a quick farewell as he called for his
brother and the two of them left. It was only after Artemis heard the
engine of their car fade off into the distance that she finally
allowed herself to fall back onto the couch, a groan of pain escaping
her lips. Klaus had really done a number on her. Although her body
did not allow her to wake up until it had repaired itself, it often
didn't wait until all the pain was gone. After most major injuries,
she still felt incredibly sore.

A knock on the door caught her attention. Sighing again and gritting
her teeth, Artemis pulled herself off the couch and made her way
towards the door. When she opened it, there was nobody standing
there, but an envelope lay on the ground, her name written across it
in calligraphy. Wincing, she reached down to pick it up, flipping it
over to reveal the invitation inside.

_Please join the Mikaelson Family this evening at seven o'clock for
dancing, cocktails, & celebration_, it read. She frowned. One of the
Mikealsons had killed her last night, and now they were inviting her
to a celebration? Curiously, she flipped the card over. _As an
apology for my brother's behavior, please accept this invitation. â€“
Elijah_. Ah. So the nicer brother was trying to make up for his
meaner brother's mistakes.

Artemis turned and walked back into the boarding house, dropping the
invitation on the table next to the door. She couldn't go to a
celebration that fancy. She didn't even own a semi-formal dress, much
less a floor-length gown that she assumed the Mikealson party
required. Besides, she was beginning to suspect that her ex-husband
was one of the Mikealsons. If that was so, then she was definitely
avoiding the party.

They had met in 1417 in the court of King Henry V. Artemis had
managed to get a job as a chambermaid in one of the King's palaces,
and he had visited, announcing himself as a knight from Norway
interested in helping the King with his war against France. She was
not sure of what had drawn her to him, or what had drawn him to her.
She had only fallen in love a handful of other times in her life, but
had never acted on her feelings.

With him, it was different. It was as though they belonged together.



The Greeks had believed that people were born with two heads, two
hearts, four arms, and four legs, but they were separated. With that
separation came the separation of the soul. Thus, everyone had a soul
mate. Artemis had believed that he was hers.

They ran together for years, exploring the world and learning as much
as they could about all things supernatural. Then, in 1700, they
settled down in CÃ¡diz in Spain. It was a beautiful town, and Artemis
had loved it. Unfortunately, their happiness did not last long. Two
years after they had shown up, someone had accused Artemis of
witchcraft, and she was thrown into the sea to see if she could
survive.

From what Eugenia, an actual witch in the village, later told her,
her husband dove in the water after her and brought her back to the
surface. According to her, he killed a bunch of villagers and then
left.

This left Artemis devastated and heartbroken. Since then, she had
found herself wandering around Europe, and eventually in the United
States, where the worked in factories to make a living. Now, Artemis
held a degree in education that she updated every year, and supported
herself as a high school history teacher.

The memories that flooded back at the thought of her husband brought
tears to her eyes. She suddenly felt very old, and very tired. The
couch looked very inviting, and she decided that maybe she needed
more rest.

* * *

><p>"Artemis!" she heard Damon shout, waking her up from her sleep.
"Artemis, you got invited to this ball thing too?"<p>

"It's an apology invite from Elijah," she mumbled in response,
rubbing her eyes. "I'm not going. I don't have anything to
wear."

"You're going," Damon replied. "The Original witch wants something
from Elena, and I don't trust her as far as I can throw
her."

"Esther Mikealson?" Artemis asked. Damon nodded in confirmation.
"Then fuck no, I'm out. I don't like that woman, and I never
will."

"Wait, wait, wait," Damon said, rushing over to stand in front of her
as she stood. He held his hands out defensively. "Just hold on. The
goal is to keep Elena from seeing Esther. You'll be away from her the
entire evening, I promise."

Artemis thought about this for a moment, before sighing and running a
hand through her hair. "Even if I wanted to go, I don't have anything
to wear," she pointed out.

Damon smirked. "I can fix that."

* * *

><p>Artemis had to admit that Damon had good taste when it came to



dresses. It was a simple, dark maroon lace gown with a Queen Anne
neckline and slim silhouette. It was modest, refined, and poised,
which were all qualities that Artemis sought to embody.<p>

She had seen Elijah earlier that evening, and thanked him for the
invitation. Elijah had simply asked that she save him a dance, to
which Artemis agreed. She had also managed to avoid Klaus like the
plague.

Artemis now stood with Damon, talking to Carol Lockwood, who had
become the Mayor after her husband passed. The pair went back and
forth about whether or not the Original family was dangerous, and
Artemis sipped her champagne, bored with the conversation and
starting to wonder why she had allowed Damon to convince her to come
to this event.

"Mayor Lockwood," a familiar voice cut in. "We haven't formally met.
Kol Mikealson." He kissed the mayor's hand. "I hope your lovely town
embraces us just as much as we plan to embrace it."

Artemis froze, her eyes glued to the man in front of her. She hadn't
seen him since 1702, after he had abandoned her, and now he stood
only a few feet from her.

"Damon Salvatore," she heard Damon say from next to her, although she
never turned her head. "Have we met?"

"I've met a lot of people, and you don't particularly stand out," Kol
replied. "Except for the fact that you're standing next to my wife."
He finally turned his attentions to Artemis. "It's good to see you,
darling. I assume you have been well?"

"You lost your privilege to call me that three hundred years ago,
Kol," she responded darkly. It barely registered with her that she
had crushed the champagne flute that she had been holding, causing
both vampires to look at the blood that was dripping from her hands.
She looked down at her hand, then back up at the people she stood
with, a smile on her face. "Excuse me," she said, turning and leaving
to find a bathroom to bandage her bleeding hand.

She didn't see the shocked expression on Damon's face or the hurt
expression on Kol's as she left.

* * *

><p>She was as beautiful as he remembered her to be. Artemis, the one
true love of his life, was standing right there, next to another
vampire, talking to the mayor of the town. He smiled at the bored
look on her face. She had always hated fancy parties, and hated
making small talk with people.<p>

He longed to hold her in his arms again. After the villagers in Spain
had killed her without a second thought, or listened to her when she
insisted that she was not a witch, Kol got angry. Artemis had made
him see the good in humans, and had chastised him for his arrogance
and violence. She had made him see why what he had been doing since
he became a vampire was wrong. It was a cry for attention, and
Artemis was the only one who listened.

After her death, he had gone on a rampage. He knew that she would



wake again. Unfortunately, Mikeal had been close enough to try and
respond. The next thing Kol knew, it was 1821, he was in a foreign
nation, and his brother was apologizing for daggering him. Kol tried
to make them pay. After that, he was going to scour the world for
Artemis. He was daggered before that could happen, once again by his
own brother.

In the early 1900s, Kol again tried to make his brother suffer by
finally neutralizing him so he could leave and find Artemis. Once
again, this did not happen.

And now, there she was, right in front of him. There were a lot of
emotions that flickered across her face in rapid succession, most
notably pain, sorrow, and anger. It took a moment for him to recover
from the shock of her leaving with a bloodied hand. Kol excused
himself from the presence of Damon and the mayor, following his wife
as she left the main crowd.

"Artemis!" he called out when he entered the hallway behind her.
"Artemis, please wait."

"Why should I wait any longer for you?" she called over her shoulder.
"I waited for you for a hundred years before I finally admitted to
myself that you weren't coming back. I was alone, and I was broke,
and I ended up working in a textile mill in Massachusetts for pennies
a day."

"Wait, what?" Kol cried out, surprise in his voice. "What do you
mean, you got a job?"

"I had to get a job, Kol," she said, turning around to finally face
him. "I'm not sure if you know this, but society has not always been
kind to unmarried women. I've lived in squalor for most of my life.
You think that your siblings left me any of your possessions? They
didn't even know of my existence! So yes, Kol, I got a job. I moved
on with my life after you broke my heart. I finally went to school
and learned all the things I hadn't known before. I even work now, as
a history teacher, although I'm in between jobs." She sighed. "I
finally made it to an era where it is okay to be a single woman, and
a single woman can support herself financially. And then, out of the
blue, you show up and remind me of all those unhappy years in the
textile mills."

He was silent for a moment, simply taking in everything that Artemis
had just said. "I never wanted to leave you," he said quietly, taking
a few steps towards her. "My brother, Niklaus, stuck a dagger in my
chest shortly after you were gone. He woke me up in the 1800s and the
1900s, but always put be back to sleep before I could leave to find
you."

Tears began to well up in her eyes, and she looked away from him. "I
spent so much time hating you for what I thought you did to me, and
it turns out it was your brother all along?" she whispered. Artemis
looked back at him. "He killed me last night, you know. I've been
avoiding him. He doesn't need to know what I am yet."

His heart ached when he saw a tear fall from her eye, and he stepped
forward to wrap his arms around her. She took a step back and held
her uninjured hand up. "What's wrong, darling?" Kol asked.



She sighed, wiping a tear from her cheek. "I can't just pick up where
we left off, Kol," she replied quietly. "It's been three hundred
years. You have to give me a little bit of time to adjust to having
you around again. I just need a little time, that's all."

As much as he wanted to ignore what she said and kiss her right then
and there, he held himself back and simply nodded in understanding,
turned on his heel, and walked back to the party.

* * *

><p>Artemis emerged from the bathroom just as Elijah was calling for
everyone to gather. She had found bandages in the bathroom, and
quickly wrapped up her hand. It was not healing as quickly as she
would have liked for it to have healed. In fact, it was still
bleeding. She needed to feed soon, which just opened up a pit of
dread in her stomach.<p>

"Welcome, and thank you for joining us," Elijah said. Artemis watched
as the four siblings positioned themselves on the stairs, joined by
an older woman whom Artemis could only assume was the witch. Her
appearance sent chills down Artemis's spine.

"You know, whenever my mother brings our family together like this,
it's tradition for us to commence the evening with a dance," Elijah
continued, gesturing towards the older woman. "Tonight's pick is a
centuries-old waltz, so if all of you could please find yourselves a
partner, please join us in the ballroom."

She watched as the siblings descended down the stairs, and only
turned for a brief moment to grab another flute of champagne. The cut
on her hand was finally starting to hurt, and the alcohol seemed to
dim the pain.

"Care to dance?" Kol asked, appearing behind her. "You look beautiful
this evening, darling, and it would be a shame to not see you on the
dance floor."

Artemis hesitated before nodding and accepting Kol's outstretched
hand. It was like a shock went through her when they touched. Kol
felt it too, as he tucked her hand into the crook of his elbow and
escorted her to the dance floor. Artemis could feel envy roll off
some of the other women in the crowd who wished that they could dance
with one of the rich siblings.

"You know, I don't know all that much about the 21st century yet,"
Kol told her as they started dancing. "But, Rebekah has told me that
courtship today starts with an unchaperoned date, like eating dinner
and watching a moving picture. So, would you, Artemis, accompany me
to dinner and a moving picture?"

Artemis smiled. "What are you doing, Kol?" she whispered.

He spun her so they faced one another. "Well, you spent three hundred
years without me, darling," Kol replied. "I think we need to get
reacquainted. You can tell me all about what I've missed for the last
century."

"Alright," Artemis said. "I'll give it a chance. How does tomorrow
evening work?"



Kol chuckled. "My calendar is wide open, darling," he replied.

She leaned in closer. "By the way, moving pictures are called
'movies' now," she murmured. "I think that you'll really enjoy
them."

He smiled as he spun her, and she landed in the arms of Klaus. She
held back a gasp when he smiled at her.

"I thought I killed you last night," he said.

She smiled back. "I'm not so easy to kill," she responded. "Many have
tried, many have failed."

He cocked his head. "But you were dead," he countered. "I heard you
stop breathing and your heart stopped beating. You were dead."

"Like I said, I'm hard to kill," Artemis stated.

He studied her for a moment. "What are you?" he asked. "You're not a
vampire, or a witch, or a werewolf. What are you?"

"That's for me to know, and for you to, perhaps, find out one day,"
Artemis replied.

They danced in silence for another moment. "How do you know my
brother Kol?" he asked.

"We were together for a few centuries," Artemis said, as if it were
no big secret. "We were only separated when you shoved a dagger in
his chest in Spain."

The dance ended and they bowed to one another, before Artemis swept
off to change the blood-soaked bandages on her hand. Something was
definitely wrong.

* * *

><p>"Where's your date?" Kol asked Rebekah as they stood, observing
the party that was happening around them.<p>

"Flirting with his ex," Rebekah responded coolly. "What about you?
Where's your date? The girl you asked to dance earlier? She and Nik
don't seem to get along too well."

"I don't know," Kol replied, taking a sip of champagne. "We're having
one of those 'dates' that you keep raving about tomorrow evening." He
paused for a second. "You've changed, Bekah," he continued, examining
the golden liquid in the glass he held. "You know, settling for
mortals is the first sign of weakness."

"I'm not settling," she replied. "Are you settling with that girl
you're going on a date with?"

He laughed. "Oh, Bekah," he said. "That girl is no mortal, I can tell
you that."

"Well, I brought my date here to kill him," Rebekah said. "He's
Elena's friend, and if he dies, she suffers. But, I've already been



scolded once, so, I was hoping you'd help your baby sister
out."

"And spit right in the face of mother's rules?" Kol asked, a grin
forming on his face. "I'm in."

* * *

><p>He watched as Rebekah led the mortal boy outside. Kol suspected
that this boy was little more than one of Rebekah's infatuations. He,
too, would pass. But there was something that caught Kol's attention.
It was the way that the boy treated his sister. Normally, the guys
that Rebekah went after were the strong, masculine types sometimes
made her feel bad just for the fun of it. But this kid? He treated
Rebekah with kindness and respect. He thought back to the way that he
had first interacted with Artemis, and how he wished he could take
back some of the things he had said, and instead acted more like
Rebekah's latest man.<p>

* * *

><p><em>England, 1417<em>

_"You look beautiful, love," he whispered into the girl's ear. She
giggled as he tugged at the lacings on the back of her bodice._

_"I have not lain with a knight before, sir," the girl murmured,
leaning back into his chest._

_"And you never will," Kol replied, biting into her neck. Sure, she
probably would have been a good lay, but he wasn't about to have sex
with some woman who acted as a common whore. She moaned as his mouth
filled with her blood. Slowly, he drained her body and let it drop to
the floor, wiping the leftovers off his lips._

_He heard a sigh from behind him, and turned to see a tall, blonde
woman standing in the doorway with her hands on her hips. "Sir, I
must ask that you take all of your future meals in the woods if you
keep insisting on leaving bloodstains behind," the woman said, not
seeming phased by the dead woman on the floor. "It is rather
difficult to scrub stains off the flagstones."_

_He took a few steps towards her, a curious expression on his face.
"You see the dead woman on the floor, and yet you are not afraid," he
said. "Why is this?"_

_"I am a lot older than you, sir," the woman replied. "I have seen
worse."_

_His expression grew darker as he stepped menacingly towards her. "If
it is not so bad, then clean up this mess, wench," he
whispered._

_"Artemis," she whispered back as he passed. "My name is Artemis, and
it would be in your best interest to remember that the next time you
dispose of the wife of one of the King's trusted advisors."_

_Kol simply scoffed at her as he exited the room. She was only a
chambermaid. What did she know?_



_Halfway down the hall, he heard the woman shouting about how an
animal had appeared to kill the Lady Exeter._

* * *

><p>When he went back inside for the champagne toast, he spotted
Artemis on the edge of the crowd. She looked slightly paler than she
normally did, but Kol thought it only a trick of the light. "I was
just reminiscing of the day we first met, darling," Kol whispered as
he appeared at her side.<p>

"You mean when I found you draining an English noblewoman?" Artemis
replied quietly. "I remember I was quite afraid of you."

"Really?" Kol said. "As I remember, you were quite fearless."

"Never let those you fear know you are afraid," Artemis
responded.

Their attention shifted to Esther, who stood on the stairs, proposing
a toast and thanking everyone in attendance for being there. The
champagne was passed around, a beautiful rosy color. Everyone raised
their glasses and took a sip. The liquid burned as it went down
Artemis's throat, not as alcohol sometimes does, but more like acid.
She coughed loudly, causing Kol to look at her with concern.

"Are you alright?" he asked, placing a hand between her shoulder
blades.

"I'm fine," she responded. "I think that the champagne was just a
little strong, that's all."

"Shit, your hand is still bleeding!" Kol exclaimed quietly, grabbing
her bandaged palm and turning it over. Crimson stains were slowly
growing on the white bandages.

"I haven't fed in a while, so healing is kind of hard," she replied,
pulling her hand away. "I also died yesterday, so everything just
seems a lot harder."

Without saying a word, he leaned over and kissed her gently. She
wanted to protest, but as soon as she felt his energy begin to flow
through her, she wanted more. There was nothing quite like vampire
energy.

They broke apart, and Artemis felt the wound on her hand finally
closing up. A hint of color had returned to her cheeks, and her eyes
started to sparkle once more. "There," Kol said softly. "That should
help."

Before Artemis could respond, Damon suddenly appeared and dragged her
away. "It's time for us to go," he told her. "Elena met with Mama
Original and you just made out with one of the brothers, so we're
leaving."

"Tomorrow, darling," Kol called after her. "I'll see you then."

* * *

><p>"Elena," Damon called out. The girl in front of them stopped and



turned as Damon and Artemis approached. "Did you get what you
want?"<p>

"Actually, yes," the girl replied.

"Good," Damon said. "Tell me on the ride home. We're leaving. Come
on."

He passed the girl her wrap and grabbed her upper arm.

"No, Damon," Elena said angrily. "Let go of me." He let go, but
rolled his eyes. "Look, I'm sorry that I had to cut you out of the
plan."

"There shouldn't have been a plan," Damon responded. "You shouldn't
be here."

"Why shouldn't she, Damon?" Artemis chimed in. "She's an adult, isn't
she? You can't make choices for everyone. Like, for example, I was
having quite a nice discussion with my husband and I would like to go
back and at least say goodnight."

"Exactly what she said, Damon," Elena said. "I don't like going
behind your back, but if I hadn't asked Stefan for help, then you
would have tried to be the hero and you would have ruined
everything."

"Sorry for trying to keep you alive," Damon responded. "Besides,
Artemis here was supposed to be the hero, but got sidetracked by Kol
Mikealson."

Artemis sighed. "He's my husband, Damon," she repeated. "I hadn't
seen him in three centuries, and you expect me to put all of my focus
on a teenager who clearly has it set in her mind what she is going to
do?"

"Look, why are you mad at her, Damon?" Elena said, gesturing to
Artemis. "And why are you mad at me?"

"Maybe I'm mad at you because I love you," Damon replied. Elena and
Artemis froze.

"Well, maybe that's the problem," Elena responded.

Artemis, in all of her experience with people in love, decided that
it would be a good time to slip away, and let them have their lovers'
quarrel.

* * *

><p>"Matt," Kol said, as the boy passed. He had learned that this was
the name of the boy who had treated Rebekah well. Matt turned to see
him standing on the balcony. "Good evening. You're Rebekah's friend,
right?" Kol asked. The boy simply stared. "We haven't met. Kol
Mikealson." He extended his hand.<p>

"Matt Donovan," the boy replied, taking his hand with apprehension.
It was as though he was unsure of how Kol would react.

They shook hands. "I wanted to thank you for being so kind to my baby



sister," Kol said. "Not everyone in the past has been like
you."

"Hey, hey, hey, hey," a voice said from behind Matt. Damon had
suddenly appeared behind them. "Leave the boy alone. He's just a
human."

Before Kol could react and tell the other vampire that he was just
looking out for his sister, Damon charged at him and threw him off
the balcony onto the brick walkway below. Eventually, he snapped the
older vampire's neck, and Kol's world went black once again.

* * *

><p>"Damon!" Artemis heard Stefan shout. "Are you crazy?"<p>

She gone back to talking to Elena once she had seen Damon storm off,
listening to the younger girl fill her in on who was who in the town.
When Stefan had shouted, Elena had turned and ran to the front door,
her heels clicking against the stone floor. Artemis, like the
Original siblings, walked outside slowly, only to see Damon standing
over Kol's dead body.

"Maybe a little," Damon admitted, his eyes darting across the figures
in front of him. "Far be it from me to cause a problem," he said,
looking straight at Elena, a smile crossing his face.

Artemis walked forward slowly but purposefully, a neutral expression
on her face. She came to stand in front of Damon, her eyes locking
onto his. Before he could make a comment, she punched him square in
the nose, causing him to take a few steps backward. Blood flowed
freely, drops of crimson staining his tuxedo. He chuckled, looking
back at her, and turned and walked down the driveway, leaving several
surprised individuals in his wake.

She watched Damon retreat, and sighed before kneeling down next to
Kol's body. Her fingertips ran lightly down his cheek and came to
rest on his neck, where she could feel the place where his spine had
severed. Her magic went to work quickly, fusing the damaged nerves
back together. It would allow his body to heal more quickly.

Artemis wrapped one of his arms around her shoulders and gripped his
torso, pulling him off the ground. Although she was beginning to feel
weakened again, she had to remain strong in front of Kol's
siblings.

Someone appeared on Kol's other side, helping to support his weight.
It was the eldest of the Original siblings, the one that Artemis had
yet to meet. "I thought you could use a hand," he said, as they
walked towards the house. "Finn Mikealson. I don't believe that we've
met."

"Artemis," she responded. "I'm Kol's wife."

"I wasn't aware that Kol had a wife," Finn said, a surprised
expression coming across his face.

Artemis smiled as they began to walk up the stairs. "We've been
married for almost six hundred years now, and he still hasn't told
anyone in his family," she replied.



"To be fair, I was in a box for the past 900 years," Finn explained
as they reached one of the bedrooms on the second floor. He opened
the door with one hand and helped Artemis put Kol down on the bed.
"This is the room that Niklaus has provided for Kol. Is there
anything more that you need help with?"

"A couple of bags of blood would be nice," she said as she began to
take off Kol's shoes. "He's usually rather hungry when he wakes up,
and I would prefer to not have to sit in awkward silence with another
human while waiting for him to wake up."

Finn nodded in understanding. "I'll send someone up," he told her,
leaving the room and closing the door behind him.

She stripped Kol of his suit, leaving him only in his boxers and a
t-shirt. The only time that she paused in her work was when a soft
knock came at the door, revealing a young woman Artemis had never
seen before, carrying two bags of blood. She then went through Kol's
drawers, finding a pair of sweatpants and a loose, white t-shirt that
she could change into.

He still had not awoken when she was finished changing, so she slid
under the blankets next to him, curling up with her back to him and
easily finding sleep.

* * *

><p>When Kol woke, it was dark. The box on the table beside the bed
displayed the time as 2:17. Elijah had explained that in the 21st
century, this was how most people told the time. Kol rather missed
hearing the bells chime on the clock he owned briefly in the 1900s,
but this new way of telling time was arguably more useful in the
early hours of the morning.<p>

Next to the box were two bags of blood, which Kol downed greedily.
After dying, he always felt like shit. The blood made him feel more
alive.

He felt a warm body next to his as he slid under the covers. In the
darkness, he could make out the sleeping form of Artemis. Smiling to
himself, he reached out and gently placed a hand on her shoulder,
causing her to jump and turn to face him, waking up from her
sleep.

"What happened to needing time and space, darling?" he whispered,
brushing a lock of blonde hair from her face.

"You need me too much," she mumbled in response, her eyes
fluttering.

"I think you need me just as much as I need you," Kol responded,
moving closer to kiss her.

The energy that Artemis got from Kol's kisses was greater than
anything she had experienced in the past three centuries. She had
remained faithful to Kol, even when he had disappeared from her life,
and as a result, she had been unable to feel completely alive. There
had always been a dark cloud that seemed to hang over her soul, and
she had always seemed depressed. With the things that she did with



Kol that night, she felt more alive than she had in a long
time.

With both feeling as though they were alive again, they fell asleep,
Artemis's head resting on Kol's chest, as if they had never been
separated.

    3. All My Children

"Well, well, well," Kol said as Rebekah entered the house, still
wearing her emerald gown from last night. "There's our girl!"

He rose from his armchair as she entered, moving to stand in front of
her. Artemis remained in the armchair next to his, watching the scene
unfold with a small smile on her face. Klaus sat on the couch
opposite, sketching something in one of his sketchbooks.

"Get out of my way, Kol," Rebekah replied in an annoyed voice, trying
to step around him. Kol naturally blocked every attempt.

"Out at night," Kol continued. "What a scandal. I trust Matt kept you
well entertained?"

"If you don't shut your mouth, the next thing to come out of it will
be your teeth," Rebekah threatened. "Don't start, Nik," she muttered
as her brother laughed, finally pushing past Kol.

"I didn't say anything," Klaus countered. "Besides, if I did, it
would be about the scandalous sounds coming from Kol's room last
night."

"Yes, but there's a difference, Nik," Artemis told him. "Kol and I
are married. We can do whatever we please."

"Wait, you're married?" Rebekah asked, turning to look back at Kol.
"How? When?"

"Yes, I've been married for almost six hundred years now, Rebekah,
and I'm sure Artemis can fill you in on all those important girly
details when you have time to do some female bonding," Kol said,
falling back into the armchair. "I'm bored. Our sister is a strumpet,
but at least she's having fun." He sighed. "I need more
entertainment." He turned to look at Klaus.

"What am I, a pile of shit?" Artemis countered, raising one of her
eyebrows.

"No, darling," he said, turning to look at his wife. "I just haven't
been outside this house since I came back to life and I fancy a
drink."

"What are you waiting for?" Klaus asked, attracting Kol's attention
again. "Go on, have at it."

"It's not fun to go with just Artemis," Kol complained. "Join us,
Nik. Get to know my wife a little better." He sat up straight and
leaned forward in his chair. "It's the least you could do after
separating us for so long."



Klaus looked between Kol and Artemis, before finally agreeing to go.
"I didn't have nearly enough to drink last night, with that whole
debacle with that Salvatore brother."

"Yes, please go," Rebekah said as all three got up to leave. "This
house has enough men rolling around in it."

"Just like you, Bekah," Kol joked as he walked up the steps.

Artemis laughed. "It was nice to meet you, Rebekah," she called. "We
can talk more later tonight."

"It was nice to finally meet you too, Artemis," Rebekah replied. "And
good riddance, both of you!" she called out after her brothers.

* * *

><p>"What's wrong?" Artemis asked when the entered the Mystic Grille.
She noticed that Klaus had almost immediately tensed up, his eyes
focused on a couple sitting at the bar.<p>

He shook his head, a sarcastic smile coming to his face. "They think
that one of us is a supernatural killer that they have on their
hands," he replied. "So far they've killed people like the town's
medical examiner, for covering up supernatural deaths."

"Well then it certainly couldn't be you, brother," Kol said, a hint
of sarcasm in his voice.

"No, it couldn't be," Klaus responded, turning towards his brother
with an angry look. "When I kill someone, I do it with my teeth, not
a stake from the doppelganger's house." He strode towards the bar
with an annoyed look in his eye, Artemis and Kol following suit.

* * *

><p>"Ah, come on now," Klaus said, interrupting Alaric's conversation
with Meredith. "Let's not go blaming the new family in town just
because you lot have got yourselves a killer at large."<p>

Alaric and Meredith turned to see Klaus leaning against the bar, a
man and a woman standing behind him.

"Don't mind us," Klaus continued. "My brother, sister-in-law, and I
are just here to let off some steam, right Kol?"

"Right," Kol agreed, looking between the Alaric and Meredith.

Alaric and Meredith shifted uncomfortably in their seats as Artemis
ordered their first round.

* * *

><p>"Yeah, no, they're still here," Alaric told Damon. "Klaus, the
other one, and some random woman. Yeah, they're drank their way
through half the Grille's liquor supply. The woman seems a little
tipsy, though."<p>

"Good," Damon said through the phone. "It'll be easier if they're
wasted. Is the woman tall, blonde-ish, and grey-eyed?"



"Yeah," Alaric replied. "And the guy that's here looks like a younger
version of Elijah."

"Then you definitely want her to be wasted," Damon replied. "She's
much stronger than she looks."

"So what's the plan?" Ric asked.

"Divide and conquer," Damon responded. "First, we'll need a little
blonde distraction."

Alaric watched as Caroline walked into the bar. They shared a look as
she passed him.

"And then?" Alaric asked.

* * *

><p>"I remember her from last night," Kol said, pointing towards the
blonde girl who was walking towards them.<p>

"I do too," Artemis added. "She complimented me on my makeup. She
seems like a nice girl."

"Caroline," Klaus greeted her as she approached the bar.

"Oh, it's you," Caroline said coolly.

Artemis looked confused, since the girl here did not seem like the
girl she had briefly met.

"Join us for a drink?" Klaus pressed, not even seeming fazed by her
icy tone.

"Mmm, I'd rather die of thirst, but thanks," she responded, sounding
like the stereotypical mean girl in every teen drama.

"Isn't she stunning?" Klaus asked, turning to Kol and Artemis.

"She certainly looks good walking away from you," Kol said, taking a
sip of his bourbon.

"I'll take that as a challenge," Klaus replied, downing his drink and
following the girl out of the restaurant.

* * *

><p>"You aren't going to separate those two very easily," Damon told
Alaric over the phone. "They're married. You'll have to take them
together, and then separate them."<p>

* * *

><p>"Hey," a woman said, approaching Kol and Artemis. "I'm Meredith
Fell. My boyfriend and I were wondering if you would like to join us
in a game of pool, you know, couple versus couple."<p>

Kol and Artemis shared a look. Artemis shrugged. "Why not?" she
answered. "Could be fun."



Artemis wasn't really sure exactly how it happened. One minute, she
and Kol were laughing with the other couple, Meredith and Alaric.
Alaric, she found out, was one of the history teachers at the local
high school, and she had been excited to hear that they might be
hiring. The next minute, she felt a knife go straight through her
chest as a dagger went through Kol's. The last thing she did before
her world went black was say his name with a strangled cry.

* * *

><p>Ric dragged Artemis and Kol out, one at a time, the knife and
dagger still embedded in their respective chests. "Here they are," he
grunted at Damon. "Why the hell did we need to kill her?"<p>

"She's not a vampire, and she cursed me to never tell anyone what she
is," Damon replied. "The only thing I can tell you is that this is
the one way to neutralize her. If she wakes up, we'll all have hell
to pay. The best thing to do is separate them."

"And how are we going to do that?" Alaric asked, a hint of annoyance
in his voice. Damon wasn't particularly fond of telling people his
plans.

Before Damon could answer, Klaus charged at them, ripping the out the
knife and dagger before throwing Stefan and Ric around the alley.

"I should have killed you months ago," Klaus said in a low and
dangerous tone.

"Do it," Damon replied, almost seeming to encourage him. "That's not
going to stop Esther from killing you."

"What did you say about my mother?" Klaus asked, taking a few
menacing steps forward.

"You didn't know I was friends with your mummy?" Damon countered.
"Yeah, we have a lot in common. She hates you just as much as I
do."

"Leave him," Elijah's voice cut in as Klaus began to charge. Klaus
turned to see his older brother standing at the top of the steps. "We
still need him, Niklaus."

"What did mother do?" Klaus asked, taking a few steps towards his
brother. "What did she do, Elijah?"

Elijah walked down the steps and made a beeline straight for Damon,
holding out his phone. "You tell me where the witches are, or I'll
have my sister kill Elena right now," Elijah threatened.

"You told me we had until after 9!" Damon exclaimed, looking up at
the clocktower.

"I'm sure Rebekah would be more than happy to start her work early,"
Elijah retorted.

"Fine, I'll tell you where they are," Damon agreed.

Kol and Artemis began to stir, causing all conscious parties to shift



their attention. Klaus reached out a hand for his brother, and Kol
sprung to his feet. Artemis, however, was much slower in her attempt
to rise.

"Are you alright?" Elijah asked, kneeling next to her and helping her
sit. "Can you stand?"

She nodded, and Elijah attempted to help her stand. Almost
immediately, she fell back, wincing and groaning in pain, her arms
wrapping around her body as if she was trying to hold herself
together.

In a flash, Kol was at her side, concern in his eyes. "What's wrong,
darling?" he asked. "What can I do to help? Do you want me to take
you home?"

Artemis shook her head. "I'll be fine, Kol," she whispered hoarsely.
"I just need a little more time to rest. Go take care of your mother.
You know I was never a fan of witches like her anyways." He didn't
move. "I'm fine, love, go!" she said, a little more strength
returning to her voice.

Kol nodded uncertainly. "If anything goes wrong, call my mobile
telephone," he whispered, earning a grin from her.

"You can just call it a phone, Kol," she whispered. "That's what most
people think of when you say 'phone' nowadays."

He chuckled and kissed her lightly before turning and following his
brothers and the Salvatores out of the alley. Artemis was left with
Alaric, the history teacher, and a distraught Meredith, who had just
burst through the door. While Meredith rushed over to her date,
Artemis pulled herself to her feet, her fingers digging into the
brick wall of the alley.

"Do you need help?" Meredith asked, watching Artemis struggle. "I
mean, I killed you, but I have nothing against you. The least I can
do is offer you medical assistance. I am a doctor."

Artemis shook her head. "The last thing I want is help from the woman
who stabbed me in the heart," she mumbled, not bothering to look back
at the woman behind her. "I'll be fine."

Meredith and Alaric watched as the woman slowly made her way out of
the alley and disappeared into the night. "She's not a vampire, is
she?" Meredith asked, turning to Alaric.

"No," Alaric answered. "I don't know what she is, but she's not
anything that we know."

* * *

><p>Artemis was proud of herself. She had managed to walk all the way
back to the Mikealson mansion, make herself a cup of tea, and change
into a pair of Kol's sweatpants before she finally collapsed out of
exhaustion. Artemis was only asleep for about an hour before Kol
burst into the room, his anger rolling off him in waves.<p>

"My mother tried to kill us," he said, opening up the doors of the
wardrobe. "Not just Nik, but all of us. I thought she only thought



Nik the abomination, not all of us."

"What do you mean, all of us?" Artemis murmured, still
half-asleep.

"She told us that we were all abominations, and that we should have
been killed as soon as we were turned," Kol replied, throwing several
articles of clothing into a duffle bag. "So, we're leaving. Getting
away from here. Starting over somewhere new."

"We can't leave, Kol," Artemis said firmly, sitting up in the bed.
"Not now. Not when your family needs you."

"What do you mean, this family needs me?" he responded angrily. "This
family has never needed me. Elijah, Nik, and Bekah have always been
doing things on there own. What makes this any different? Besides,
the longer we spend here, the more dangerous it is for us. Esther
knows where we are, and that makes us targets."

Artemis sighed. "Look, I know you have your issues with your
siblings," Artemis said. "Everyone does. I haven't spoken to my
brothers or sisters for at least a thousand years. But if they needed
me, I would be there for them. They don't know it yet, but they need
you. You're the only one who studied witchcraft, Kol. You know that
you can help stop Esther."

"What about you, and your safety?" Kol countered. "Once my mother
knows what you are, she'll hunt you to the ends of the Earth for your
blood."

She smiled sadly. "All the more reason to stand and face her," she
whispered. "I've done the whole running and hiding thing before, and
it isn't much fun. I just want to face her head on if it comes down
to it."

He stood in the center of the room for a moment, simply looking at
his wife. She gave him a pointed look, as if she was telling him that
he knew she was right. Eventually, he threw his hands up in
agreement.

"I'll give them one more chance," he finally agreed. "Just one. But
if they lay a finger on you, or brandish one of those daggers at me,
then it's all over, and we're leaving."

Artemis nodded in understanding. "We should probably go tell your
siblings then," she said.

He smiled, and offered her his hand. Smiling back, she accepted it,
and rose from the bed.

"You know, it's a really good thing that I love you," Kol told her as
they made their way downstairs.

"Mmmm and why is that?" Artemis asked.

"Because if anyone else had tried to convince me to stay with my
family, I would have ripped them to shreds," he replied. "But for
you, I guess I'll give it one more chance."



    4. 1912

_England, 1417_

_"A wild animal?" a voice asked from behind Artemis. "You believe
that the entirety of English court will believe that a wild animal
broke into the castle and murdered a Duchess?"_

_Artemis stopped scrubbing the flagstones and turned to see the
vampire behind her. "I only plant the idea, sir," she responded.
"Whatever those at court choose to believe is up to them. Personally,
I believe that a wolf attacked the Lady Lancaster. The beast must
have stood at least five hands high."_

_He took a few steps forward. "You are quite a strange woman," he
said, looking down at her. "Most people would have screamed."_

_She rose to her feet. "Do you actually think that His Majesty would
believe the word of a simple chambermaid over that of a knight, sir?"
she asked._

_He sped over to stand directly in front of her, his nose only inches
from hers. "I guess we'll never find out," he whispered before biting
into her neck._

_A split second after he bit her, he flew about ten feet back,
coughing and scratching at his throat. Calmly, she lifted her fingers
to her neck to touch the wound, then looked at them. _

_"That was not a very nice thing to do, sir," she stated._

_"Your blood burns like fire, but it is not the burn of vervain," he
said. "What have you done?"_

_"Nothing," she replied. "My blood simply burns your kind to keep you
away. We do everything we can to ensure our survival."_

_"So I guess I will be seeing you around the castle then," the
vampire wheezed out as Artemis stepped passed him towards the door.
"You may call me Kol, Kol Mikealson."_

_"As you wish, Kol Mikealson," she replied as she left, just loud
enough for him to hear her._

* * *

><p>"Come on, Artemis," Rebekah said, walking into the kitchen one
morning and grabbing the woman by the upper arm. "We're going to have
a girl's day and you're going to tell me all about my
brother."<p>

Artemis was completely surprised by the action, and barely had time
to put down the glass of orange juice that she had been drinking. She
turned back to look at Kol, who still sat at the island, a grin on
his face. _Help_, she mouthed, not entirely ready to face Rebekah
alone.

"Have a nice day, darling!" Kol called as he tossed her the yoghurt
she had intended to eat.



She managed to flip him off before Rebekah pulled her around the
corner.

"Don't worry, we're not just going to have a girls' day," Rebekah
told her as they exited the house. "There's a white oak tree with the
potential to kill me and my siblings. I intend to find it."

"Sounds like a good day's work," Artemis commented.

"So, how did you meet my brother?" Rebekah asked as they started
walking.

"Diving right into it, are we?" Artemis asked with a smile. "It was
1417, in the court of Henry the fifth of England. I was a
chambermaid, and he was pretending to be a knight. We officially met
when he drained the Lady Lancaster of blood, and then tried to drain
me of mine."

"What do you mean 'tried' to drain you?" Rebekah questioned. "When my
brother sets his mind on someone, he doesn't stop."

Artemis laughed. "It is true," she replied. "When I met him, he
drained humans without a second thought. But, I am no human. If you
drank my blood, it would be akin to drinking acid. This is one of the
ways my species survives."

"I was wondering about that, too," Rebekah said. "You're not a
vampire, obviously, and you don't seem to be a witch or a werewolf.
What are you?"

The grey-eyed woman sighed. "My kind is incredibly rare, Rebekah,"
she admitted softly. "We can't reproduce, so our population will
never grow. In the beginning, there were fourteen of us, seven
brothers and seven sisters. Now, I believe there are five brothers
and three sisters. Right now, your mother is a threat to me, but when
she is gone, I promise I will tell you."

"It won't stop me from doing research and taking guesses," Rebekah
said with a smile as they approached the Mystic Grille.

When they stepped inside, Artemis could already see that the mayor
was sitting at one of the tables, looking around. Rebekah led her
over, and the two sat across from Carol Lockwood.

"Thank you for meeting with us, mayor Lockwood," Rebekah said. "I
figured as head of the preservation society, you'd be a good person
to ask about the oldest trees in this community."

"A long line of Lockwood women used to keep those records," Carol
stated proudly. "Back before any of them had actual jobs, of
course."

"I've been to the Founders archieve, but I can't seem to find any
record of the tree we're looking for," Rebekah said.

"It probably got cut down," Carol replied. "Big old trees built half
this town in the 1900s."

"Do you know anywhere else we might be able to look, or if any of the
other Founding Families might have records that we could look



through?" Artemis asked, since Rebekah seemed to be distracted by the
Salvatore brothers entering the Grilled.

"Back then, all the logging mills were owned by the Salvatores,"
Carol told them. "They most likely still have the records somewhere
in that old boarding house of theirs. I would start with
them."

Rebekah rose almost instantly and walked towards the bar. Artemis
quickly apologized for Rebekah's behavior and thanked the mayor for
her time before catching up to Rebekah.

"Hold on there," Artemis said, grabbing her sister-in-law's arm.
"What's your plan here?"

The vampire girl simply shrugged. "I don't really do plans," she
replied.

"â€¦ at least in 1912, they killed a Salvatore," Damon was saying as
Artemis and Rebekah approached.

"Which Salvatore would that be?" Rebekah asked as she took a seat at
the bar, flawlessly inserting herself into the conversation.

"Good old Zachariah Salvatore," Damon replied. "And I see that Barbie
Klaus brought along the one who keeps dying," he added, turning his
attention to Stefan.

"I only seem to be killed when I'm around you, Damon," Artemis
grumbled, pouring herself a shot of whiskey.

"So Zachariah Salvatore," Rebekah said, bringing back the desired
topic of conversation. "He was your nephew?"

Damon and Stefan shared a look before Damon started to speak. "Well,
our father knocked up one of the maids during the civil war," he
said. "She had a son. But as far as everyone else knew, Stefan and I
were dead. Family name had to go on somewhere."

"And, uh, your family owned the logging mills back then," Rebekah
continued.

"You're full of a lot of questions," Damon replied quickly, both him
and Stefan turning to look at her with suspicion.

Artemis raised her hand. "She's asking them for me," she said. "I'm a
history nerd, and I love learning about local history. Carol
mentioned that all of the Founding Families did different things, and
that your family did logging. Just looking for confirmation is
all."

Stefan rolled his eyes and stood up, moving to the other side of
Damon with the bottle in his hand. "You'll have to excuse my younger
brother," Damon said. "He's jonesing for some O positive."

"I'm not jonesing," Stefan said with a chuckle.

Sensing things were about to get awkward, Artemis cut in. "So, the
person who killed Zachariah, did they ever catch him?" she
asked.



"Nope," Damon replied. "Wrote it all off on vampires."

Rebekah shrugged. "Maybe it was a vampire," she suggested.

"Yeah," Stefan chimed in, a tight smile on his face. "Yeah, maybe it
was a vampire, Damon"

"Don't think for a second that you didn't cross my mind too,
brother," Damon snapped back. "But these murders weren't really your
style, were they?" He turned back to Rebekah. "Plus, there were no
other vampires circulating back then."

"Well, there was one other vampire," Stefan countered. "Remember
Sage?"

"Oh, right," Damon replied, as the realization dawned on him.
"Sage."

"I knew a Sage once," Rebekah said. "Trashy little thing."

The Salvatore brothers ignored her. "You really think Sage who was
killing all those Founders back then?" Damon asked, as if the idea
had just dawned on him.

"Town questioned every grown man in Mystic Falls," Stefan replied.
"Probably never occurred to them that a woman could have done
it."

Rebekah groaned. "Enough of this talk about Sage," she said, grabbing
a bottle of Bourbon from behind the bar. "Tell us more about your old
relatives. I heard they tore down half the woods to make this
town."

Damon snagged the bottle from her. "Easy there, lushypants," he said,
rising from the barstool. "It's been a hoot and a half, but it's
boys' night, and you two weren't invited." He turned to his brother
and gave him the nod. Both of them left, leaving Artemis and Rebekah
sitting at the bar.

"You have to admit, that change in conversation was particularly
blunt," Artemis told Rebekah. "This is why you go in with a plan, so
that when something goes wrong, you have an idea of what to
do."

Rebekah scoffed and rolled her eyes. "It's not my fault that they
brought up Sage," she mumbled. "But I have a plan know. It's to get
them to tell me everything I want to know."

Artemis simply smiled. "I personally don't believe that to be much of
a plan, Rebekah, but if that's what you're going to do, then I can't
stop you," she said, rising to her barstool.

"Where are you going?" Rebekah asked.

"I'm making Kol watch _The Breakfast Club_ tonight," Artemis replied.
"He already promised he was going to do it, and I want to make sure
that he doesn't back down from it."

Rebekah laughed, and waved her off, wishing her the best of luck in



getting her brother to sit though the entire movie. Artemis left the
Grille, and enjoyed her walk back to the Mikealson house in the
crisp, autumn air. She was growing to like the weather in Virginia,
although she still longed for the true cold and snow.

She found Kol lounging on the couch, waiting for her, when she got
back. He grinned when she came in through the door and waved at her.
"Welcome back, darling," he greeted. "I haven't seen Nik all day, so
we might have the whole place to ourselves, if you know what I mean."
He winked and wagged his eyebrows suggestively.

Artemis rolled her eyes and shook her head. "How did I ever fall in
love with you?" she asked, sitting next to him on the
couch.

"Because some things are just meant to be," Kol whispered, wrapping
one of his arms around her shoulder and pulling her closer to him. He
kissed her forehead as she settled her head onto his shoulder. "Now,
let's watch that movie about the people who get together and eat
breakfast. I'm curious as to how people would watch a picture like
this."

* * *

><p><em>England, 1417<em>

_"Sister," the voice whispered in her dream. "Sister, you need to
leave."_

_She was standing in the middle of the woods, with the sun setting
over the horizon. Artemis looked down to find herself wearing a
Grecian-style tunic, something that she had not worn in ages, with
her old bow in her hands and a full quiver on her back. No. It had
been ages since she had wielded such a weapon. The people had called
her a goddess, but she was not. _

_"Yes, you must leave, sister," another voice added. "Danger fast
approaches."_

_Artemis turned to see two figures standing behind her. One was a
woman, with long, dark hair and a loose, white tunic. The other was a
man who stood tall and strong, as if he could never be knocked
down._

_"Demeter, my beloved sister," Artemis whispered in shock. "Dionysus,
my dear brother. Why have you appeared to me?"_

_"We no longer walk among the living, sister," Dionysus replied.
"Adam has hunted us down, and had us killed. We now only exist in the
legends the mortals wrote of us."_

_Artemis gasped. "It cannot be!" she cried._

_Demeter stepped forward and took her sister's hands. "Yes, sister,
it is," she whispered. "We come to you now because Adam is near. We
believe he is tracking your twin, Apollo. You know that Apollo only
brings trouble wherever he goes."_

_"What can I do?" Artemis asked, tears threatening to spill from her
eyes._



_"You can stay hidden," Dionysus responded. "Those of us who have
perished were not careful enough, and we were ousted as demons. Adam
was never far behind."_

_"Only you, Athena, and Hestia remain of us sisters," Demeter told
her. "You were always the careful ones. Aphrodite, Eris, Nemesis, and
I have all gone. Dionysus and Eros have also perished, and Apollo is
likely to follow."_

_"That would leave Ares, Poseidon, Hades, Hermes, and Hephaestus,"
Artemis said. "How has Adam managed to track all of you?"_

_"We stood out in society," Dionysus said. "This is why we appear to
you now, sister, to warn you to be careful and not stand out from the
crowd. But, you must also leave as quickly as possible, and settle
far from here. Please, sister, do be careful."_

_Artemis awoke from her sleep with a start, and began moving around
her chamber almost immediately, frantically packing all of the things
into the one trunk she owned. A knock at her chamber door startled
her as she was packing, and she cautiously opened it._

_"A little late at night for a lady such as yourself to be awake, is
it not?" Kol asked from the other side, a sly grin on his face.
_

_"If you must know, I am leaving," Artemis replied, going back to her
work. "The one who hunts my kind is getting too close, and I must
leave before he finds me."_

_"Only one hunts your kind?" Kol asked, taking a few steps into the
tiny room. _

_Artemis nodded. "He has already killed two of my brothers and five
of my sisters," she replied. "He can track us anywhere in Europe, so
I fear that I must leave Europe."_

_"Where will you go?" he inquired curiously._

_She sighed. "It does not really matter," she said, the hopelessness
evident in her voice. "He will find me no matter where I go in the
world. At least by leaving Europe, it will take him longer to find
me."_

_"Who?" the vampire pressed._

_"My father," the woman replied._

* * *

><p>"Get up," a voice commanded, waking Artemis from the dreams of
her memories. Klaus stood in front of her and Kol, the movie long
since over. "I need you to do something for me, Kol."<p>

"And what is that, brother?" Kol asked in response.

"I need you to go to Colorado," he replied. Klaus gave Artemis a
pointed look. "Alone."



Kol laughed. "I just got my wife back after three centuries and you
want me to leave her?" he said. "No, I won't do it."

"Go," Artemis said softly, her eyes still locked with Klaus's. "Your
brother has a plan. You will go and put your talents to use in
Colorado, and I will put mine to use here, with Rebekah. After we get
rid of Esther, then we shall have all of eternity to be
together."

"Are you sure?" Kol asked her seriously. She nodded. "You know that
all you need to do is call and I will be right back at your
side."

She smiled. "I know," she responded. "Now go. It's time to start
ruining your mother's plans."

End
file.


